
MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING

June 27, 2017

MONTGOMERY CITY COUNCIL

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor I{ irk Jones declared a quorum was present, and called the meeting to order at 6: 00 p.m. 

Present: Kirk Jones Mayor

Jon Bickford City Council Place # I

John Champagne, Jr. City Council Place # 2

T.J, Wilkerson City Council Place # 3

Dave McCorquodale City Council Place # 5

Absent: Rebecca Huss

Also Present: Jack Yates

City Council Place # 4

City

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO FLAGS

Any citizen with business not scheduled on the agenda may sneak to the City Council. Prior to

speaking, each speaker must be recognized by the Mayor. Council may not discuss or take any action

on an item, but may place the issue on a future agenda. The number of speakers alone with the time

allowed per speaker may be limited. 

Mr. Tom Cronin advised that he wanted to speak during Agenda Item 4. Mayor Jones advised that

would not be a problem. 

CONSENT AGENDA: 



1. Matters related to the approval of minutes for the June 13, 2017, Public Hearing and Regular

Meeting. 

John Champagne moved to approve the minutes as presented for the meeting held on June 135

2017, Jon Bickford seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. ( 4- 0) 

CONSIDERATION AND POSSIBLE ACTION: 

2. Presentation of Westmont Square Development — Monti

Mr. Monty West made a presentation regarding his proposed development located directly

across from the Community Center. Mr. West said that what they are tying to do is build a

J- shaped type square, and they are going to replicate some of the old buildings, that either

used to be or still are in the City of Montgomery. Mr. West said that he will be formally

requesting action, at the next City Council Meeting, regarding construction of a one way street

connecting FM 149 and College Street, which will utilize the Pond Street extension north of

College Street, and Pond Street utility easement at FM 149 and Liberty Street. Mr. West said

that this will be for the purpose of providing an alternate traffic route and additional parking

spaces for the City. 

Mr. West said that the preliminary drawing of Westmont Square have 10 onsite parking spaces, 

with the approval of the Pond Street extension, it should provide an additional 19 spaces, 

adjacent to Westmont Square. Mr. West said that Westmont Construction will initiate and seek

financial support from Montgomery EDC (" MEDC") for this infrastructure project. Mr. West

said that the purpose of this request is for businesses and visitors within the City to utilize the

through street and additional parking which would provide more customer traffic to town and

generate additional tax revenue for the City. 

Mr. West said that a 12 foot wide City utility easement currently exists that connects FM 149

back to the uncompleted on Street extension, which runs north of on Street. Mr. West

said that what he would like, with the City' s help, to have that constructed and completed so

that they can get additional parking in conjunction with the parking on his lot. Mr. West said

that he does have a civil engineer working on this project, who has prepared a preliminary

drawing of the sewer, structures and drainage. Mr. West said that by the next time that he gets
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on the agenda, they will have that information concluded for presentation to City Council. Mr. 

West said that he is asking the City to give him permission to move forward with seeking funds

from MEDC to get the street built. Jon Bickford said that MEDC would not be able to pay for

the whole street, because they can' t take on the cost of the whole of any project, there is

matching requirements. Mr. West said that he was hoping that the City would be able to

contribute to the project as well. 

Mayor Jones asked about the size of the stores on the lower floor and asked if they would be

for small retail shops. Mr. West said that was correct, which is what they are hoping to have

in those spaces, which are typically about 400 square feet per area. Mayor Jones asked about

the second floor space and whether it would be designated as office space. Mr. West said that

they would consume most of the right side of the north wing for the newspaper and marketing

companies and other activities. Mr. West said that they already have about six people ready to

come in with very limited marketing and word of mouth. Mayor Jones asked if these were

retailers. Mr. West said that they have an insurance company, salon and a couple ofother small

businesses, and a couple of retail. Mr. West said that they will probably take their boutique

and move down there and then lease their area to someone else. Mayor Jones said that the City

needs some more things going on downtown, and the more that walking around that they can

make happen, the better. 

Mayor Jones asked Mr. West if he had any contact with TxDOT, since they are about to do

their project on FM149. Mr. West said that his civil engineer is submitting information, either

yesterday or today. Mayor Jones said that it looked like TxDOT did not want anyone backing

out onto FM 149. Mr. West said that would immediately kill 9 parking places, so it would be

incumbent to get the additional parking places on the easement and the Pond Street extension. 

Mayor Jones said that they need to have a discussion with TxDOT about the matter. Mr. West

said that if they have to, they will bring the building closer to the street, which they do not want

to do. Mr. West said that the parking out front benefits all the businesses in the immediate

area. Mr. West advised that the property is located just outside the Historic District, 

Mayor Jones said that Pond Street, on the west side of the project, actually has a road bed and

ditches, where it might have been a road a long time ago. Mr. West said that his civil engineer

had already designed the road with the drainage and what is required to make that happen. 
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Mayor Jones stated that this is not an action item, but is just a presentation of the project, and

said that when Mr. West shows the information to the Montgomery EDC, he would definitely

need to have a dollar amount in mind. Mr. West said that it would not really be him doing it, 

he would hope that the City would push it through and he can initiate the project and have it

happen. Mr. West said that since it is the City' s property and easement, and it is going to be

such a great benefit to the City, he thought that the City needed to keep it and maintain it from

now on. John Champagne said that the City had a form for people that wanted to pursue funds

from the MEDC. Mayor Jones said that this is happening on City property, so the City just

needs to decide if they want to participate and for how much. Mr. West said that he felt that it

would help eliminate some of the congestion on FM 149% 

Mayor Jones said that Mr. West had shown some elevation drawings of the facades and they

looked like they belonged in Montgomery. Mr. West said that originally there was the Eldridge

Whitehead Drug Store, which will be the corner, then on the right hand side there will be some

mercantile buildings where they will replicate, then across the back will be the Price Berkley

Hotel. The first building on the left will be a replica of the old train depot that was in town, 

and next to that they will copy the old bank building, then the old Post Office Building replica. 

Mr. West said that next time he comes to City Council he will be seeing their blessing for the

project. John Champagne asked who was going to come up with the scope of the project and

the cost. Mr. West said that he was already working on that information, and has already

contacted the Commissioner. Mr. West said that he has already paid for the engineer out of

his pocket. 

Mayor Jones asked the City Engineer if thet•e was something else that the City needs to be

studying. Mr. Shackleford said that he heard about this project for the first time last night at

the Planning and Zoning Commission Meeting, so they have seen no drawings. Mr. 

Shackleford said that he did have some reservations about the one way street with parallel

parking, and whether the 21 feet width would be sufficient to allow for parallel parking and

one way through traffic. Mr. Shackleford said that as Mr. West mentioned, it would be a policy

decision by City Council, as to whether Pond Street is a one way street or two way street, and

if they would allow angled parking on a public right of way. Mr. Shackleford said that there
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were several things that needed to be brought to City Council' s attention and discussed. Jon

Bickford asked if the Pond Street extension would be in the right ofway. Mr. Shackleford said

that it would be in the right of way. Mayor Jones said that the City allows parking in the right

of way in lots of places, now, out of necessity. Mayor Jones said that with Pond Street being

a through street, where they have no street now, and there is no doubt that the street would

have to be a one way street. 

Mr. Shackleford asked whether the property had been platted. Mr. West said that they have

already done all the surveying and everything has been platted. Mr. Shackleford asked whether

Or. West had submitted a preliminary plat for the project to the Planning and Zoning

Commission. Mr. West said that he had presented it to them last night. Mr. Shackleford said

that was not a plat that was presented, that was a concept. Mr. West said that the next time

they were on the agenda he would have a plat, but before they go any further, he needed some

kind of knowledge as to whether the City would do the street. Jon Bickford asked what City

Council needed for the project. Mr. Shackleford said that there was the preliminary plat, final

plat, construction drawing and enough information to decide 1) if they want to convert an

easement to a public right of way, and 2) they need enough information to be able to decide

whether Pond Street is going to be extended, and if it is going to be one way or two way traffic

with parking within the City right of way. 

John Champagne asked ifthey could initiate this as an action item to get the information needed

for the next meeting, because he did not hear that it would cost a lot of money to get the project

going. Mr. West said that he had already paid for the platting, survey and the engineering for

the project. Mayor Jones said that the project has not gone through the City process yet. Mr. 

West said that he had a preliminary drawing of the engineering, but it is not yet complete. 

Mr. Foerster asked either Mr. Shackleford or Mr. Yates whether the 12 foot wide one way

street was adequate. Mr. Shackleford said that is typically what a lane width is, but when they

have adjacent parallel parking, they might need to be a little bit wider where someone is pulling

oA Mr. Shackleford said that since they just heard about it yesterday, they have not had a

chance to check the information. Mr. West said that it was a very short street, so it is not like

anyone can speed down the road, and a typical highway lane is 12 feet wide. Mr. Yates

suggested to Mr. West, that when his engineer has done a little bit more work, that they have a
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meeting and get everyone together at the same time. Mr. Yates said that he thought that they

could meet early next week. Mr. West said that he would be there if they would just tell him

where, who and when. 

Mr. Shackleford said that one of the items that City Council adopted a year or so ago was the

need for a Feasibility Study on new projects. For example, Mr. West is proposing a fair number

of offices, but we do not know what the flow is that he will need to be able to serve. So the

question is are the utilities in that immediate area sufficient to accommodate the building. Mr. 

Shackleford said that the other item is that Mr. West is asking for City Council or Montgomery

DC to put funds into the project, so City Council needs to know what assessed valuation he

will be bringing to the City and potential sales tax will be brought to the City prior to making

a commitment. Mayor Jones said that they would seek that information. Mr. Foerster said that

they would possibly want to know the number of new employees that they would be bringing

to the City. John Champagne said that the Montgomery EDC application asks for that

information as well. 

Mayor Jones said that getting the project introduced to City Council is a good start, along with

getting a meeting with the City to find out what the City requirements are. Mr. West said that

his engineer has a good handle on that information and is following the City' s Code. City

Council thanked Mr. West for presenting his information and interest in the City. 

3. Consideration and possible action on Depat•tment Reports. 

A. Administrator' s Report- Mr. Yates presented his report to City Council, Mr, Yates said

that he had coordinated with Congressman Brady' s office and FEMA regarding the
flood damage of the bridge. 

Mr. Yates said that about six weeks ago he received a call from Grantworks owner, 

who advised him about a grant that Montgomery County had been offered by the

General Land Office (" GLO") of the State of Texas, which amounted to $ 22 million

dollars. Mr. Yates said that Grantworks had advised him that they thought the County

was about to let it go back, so he contacted the County Judge and sent a copy of his

email to the other City Administrators in the County asking them to consider what to

do with the funds because the GLO money came from the Federal Government, which
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was approximately $140 million that came to the State through FEMA and was based

uPon the major flood damage over the past four years. Mr. Yates said that Montgomery

County had $ 22 million dollars assigned to them, because the State picked the five

hardest hit counties to give the funds to. Mr. Yates said that working with the engineer

and the Grantworks person, they worked with the County Planning Office and devised

what they call Method of Distribution (" MOD"). Mr. Yates advised that this morning

the MOD was accepted by the County Commissioners at Commissioner' s Court. Mr. 

Yates said that all the small cities were in attendance because the City of Conroe was

asking for $ 13 million of the $ 22 million dollars. Mr. Yates said that the formula for

the MOD was worked out was based on the amount of FEMA money received and the

percentage of low and moderate income. Mr. Yates said that the City just completed

their CDBG application and they had done a survey in the northwest part of the City, 

so they showed the low to moderate income at that location. Mr. Yates said that the

City had more damage than anyone else in the County, because of the bridge, and

because of the repaving of Plez Morgan, Mr. Yates said that the way it worked out

was that the City of Montgomery will receive $ 2.2 million dollars in funds. Jon

Bickford asked how soon they would receive the funds. Mr. Yates said the funds would

be available sometime in October or November. Mr. Yates said that he did not know if

they would be able to use the funds for the bridge, but they could use it in the low

income areas. Mr. Yates said that question of Baja can get resolved, along with

drainage in that area. Mr. Yates said that the County agreed to tell the GLO how the

City wanted to distribute the money, and now they have to apply to the GLO. Mr. 

Yates said that as long as the City applies for the GLO approved projects, then that

money is setting there for us to use. Mayor Jones said that he assumed there was some

homework that occurred to come up with the $ 2. 2 million, with certain projects in

mind. Mr. Yates said that what they had in mind was to do Baja correctly, with water

and sewer lines, ditches and maybe underground storm sewers, and possibly curb and

gutter and improve the drainage between Baja and Lone Star Parkway. Mr. Yates said

that he thought they would be able to afford to do it along Martin Luther King, Jr. along

Anders Branch, which is just south of the elementary school located there, that goes

over to FM 149, then from FM 149 to Plez Morgan, Mr. Yates said that those were the

projects that they had in mind. Jon Bickford asked if any of that would help with the

runoff from the river that comes that way. Mr. Yates said that it would help with the
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runoff, and said that another item that they could use the funds for would be to pay the

City back for it' s share of the FEMA damage, which is approximately $ 130, 000 - 

140,000. Mayor Jones said that the City was going to pay for that out of a loan. Mr. 

Yates said that for Baja they have applied for a Community Block Grant, which they

have not heard about that yet, and the project is not included in the CDBG funds. 

Mayor Jones said if the City does not spend the funds, they have to give them back. 

Mr. Yates said that was correct. Jon Bickford asked how long they had to spend the

funds. Mr. Shackleford said that they have 24 months to spend the funds, and the first

12 months are gone. John Champagne asked if the City had done some preliminary

Baja engineering. Mr. Shackleford said that they did some very preliminary

engineering work. Jon Bickford asked if there were any more funds available. Mr. 

Yates said that the City had received all their FEMA funds, except for the bridge and

Plez Morgan, which was added after the bridge rerouting. Mr. Yates said that they did

not want to tear up Plez Morgan until the bridge has been repaired and back open. 

Mayor Jones asked how much the City of Conroe received. Mr. Yates said that Conroe

received $ 1. 6 million dollars. Mr. Yates said that the City of Montgomery received the

highest amount of funds at $ 2.2 million dollars. John Champagne said that he knew

Mr. Yates had a lot of priorities, and said that anything that produces revenue, in his

mind, and improves infrastructure and services to the citizens, needs to be put at the

top of the list, so we need to get moving with this deal in the 12 months. Jon Bickford

asked if the City is waiting for any paperwork to be 100 percent sure that we are getting

those funds. Mr. Yates said that Montgomery County will tell the GLO this week what

their MOD is from the County, and then supposedly, in August the City can make an

application to the GLO, then by October we should have the funds. Jon Bickford said

that they can' t start anything sooner because they won' t know for sure about receiving

the funds. Mr. Yates said that was correct. John Champagne asked where the funds

would go, since the City has been preapproved for $2.2 million dollars. Mr. Yates said

that the funds could go to the County or if the County did not use it, it would go back

to the State. John Champagne said that they had to do some preparation, we have to

come up with a number for these project. Mr. Yates said that was correct. John

Champagne said that they needed to get moving on this, because there is going to be a
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cost to the City to even be considered for this money. Mr. Yates said that was correct. 

Mayor Jones asked if John Champagne was saying the engineering for certain projects

should start happening. Mr. Yates said that was correct, and they will also need to hire

Grantworks to do the administration of the grant, which they will have to go out for

RFP' s. Jon Bickford said that they needed to get hustling, because Grantworks just

and the City $2. 2 million dollars. Mayor Jones said that Grantworks has been doing

a good job for the City. 

B. Public Works ReRort — Mr. Yates presented the report, in the absence of Mr. Mike

Muckleroy. Mr. Yates stated that they had installed cedar lift blocks on all the

Council' s chairs in the Council Chambers. Mr. Yates advised that they had pressure

washed and painted the Simonton Building, and the Simonton Building front porch and

wheel chair ramp with non -slip paint and changed all the deadbolts and locks at

Fernland Park. The docents at Fernland reported a total of 797 visitors for the month

and they provided 56 tours. 

John Champagne advised that there was a bridge at Memory Park that is starting to

sink, the support pilings are starting to give way and the bridge is leaning. John

Champagne said that as you enter the bridge you can actually trip because there is an

inch and a half piece of a board that is sticking up because of the movement of the

bridge. John Champagne said that it looks like it is going to be a big project, but it

might just need to be shimmed. 

C. Police Department Report — Chief of Police, James Napolitano, presented his report to

City Council. Chief Napolitano said that he wanted to bring up the smart thinking of

Officer Thompson, during the month, when there was a bad storm and lighting struck

a home in Bentwater. Chief Napolitano said that the home was owned by an elderly

woman who called the 9- 1- 1, but due to several other things going on during the storm, 

the Sheriff' s Department was tied up, so Officer Thompson made the call. Officer

Thompson arrived when the woman' s home was becoming fully engulfed from the fire

caused by the lighting strike. Officer Thompson got the woman out of her home safely, 

and evacuated the nearby homes due to the extent of the fire. Willis Fire Department

made the scene and was able to start putting out the fire. ChiefNapolitano commended
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Officer Thompson, who could not be here tonight because he is working an extra job. 

Chief Napolitano said that Officer Thompson is up there with the most arrests for the

year. John Champagne asked how long Officer Thompson has been on the force. Chief

Napolitano said that he has been here about two years, since he came from Montgomery

ISD, where he was a young rookie. Jon Bickford said that it was nice to have him on

the force. 

D. Court Department Report — Mr. Yates presented the report to City Council, in the

absence of Court Administrator Rebecca Lehn-Kendall, who is in training this week. 

Mr. Yates said that the warrants were $ 6, 800 for the past month, giving them a total

amount collected of $47,225. 

Jon Bickford said that there has been a big jump in warrant revenue this year. Mr. 

Yates said that was because they have had a warrant officer, who left this past month. 

Mr. Yates said that they are in the process of hiring someone else to fill that position. 

Jon Bickford said that the warrant fees collected have almost doubled from last year. 

E. Utility/Development Report — Mr. Yates presented the report to City Council advising

that the department collected $ 125, 000 this past month, which is up about $ 20,000

from last year, primarily due to the water rate increase. Mr. Yates advised that permits

were $ 15, 326 during the month, and they had 586 utility customers. Mr. Yates said

that there were 44 permits issued, and Burger King brought in a set ofplans. Mr. Yates

stated that the Community Center was rented for six bookings for $965, 

Mayor Jones said that the beginning of the school year there is going to be two

campuses not operating, so when it is time to figure the budget for water sales, he might

take that into consideration. 

F. Water Repots —Mr. Mike Williams, Gulf Utilities, presented his report to City Council. 

Mr. Williams reviewed the district alerts for the month. Mayor Jones asked whether

the generators and switches are checked on a routine basis. Mr. Williams said that they

are scheduled to be run and have the equipment checked. Mr. Williams advised that

Lift Station 2 had a failure due to unbalanced power. Mayor Jones asked where that

was located. Mr. Williams advised that it was located on FM 149, just north of Jim' s

06/ 27/ 17 Council Meeting Minutes - Page 10



on the west side of the road. Mayor Jones asked if unbalanced power meant energy. 

Mr. Williams said that it meant that one leg was getting more or less than the other

legs. Jon Bickford said this was in the same neck of the woods as the last problem. 

Mr. Shackleford said that they have had problems at Water Plant 2 and 3, and now at

this location. Mr. Shackleford said that Entergy is working on the problem, which they

have been working on for three years now. John Champagne asked whether they had

an alternate source of energy. Mr. Shackleford said that the only alternate source was

a generator, which would be very expensive. Mr. Williams advised that the last district

alert was also due to a power failure, which was due to a power outage in the area

related to a storm. John Champagne said that Lift Station No. 1 seemed to be getting

a lot ofprint in the report. Mr. Williams said that it was Lift Station No. 3 that has had

a lot of issues. 

Mayor Jones asked about the general age and condition of Lift Station l . Mr. Williams

advised that Lift Station No. I was constructed with the Wastewater Treatment Plant

in 2008. Mr. Shackleford advised that Lift Station is being considered for relocation

Mr. Williams reported that there were typos on page 4 they have the effluent trend, and

advised that there were a couple of typos so he read the corrected amounts as follows: 

Daily peak flow, May 18, 2017 with 183, 000 gallons, which was 74 percent of the

permitted value. The corrected average daily flow was 139,000 gallons, which was 39

percent of the daily value. Mr. Williams said that page 5 now includes a staff gauge

accuracy chart. Mr. Williams said that the lowest percentage of accuracy that he saw

was 95 percent, and the highest was 103 percent, so it is very accurate. 

Mr. Williams advised that all samples for the effluent monitoring report showed that

they were in compliance. During the month of May the City had 6.24 inches of rain. 

Mr. Williams said that there were a couple of days in May, due to rain causing a power

outage, where they did not get the rain count. 

Mr. Williams advised that regarding the water report, which showed a total pumpage

of 9,286 million gallons, total flushing of 25Q000 gallons, they sold 8. 721 million

gallons of water, with a 97 percent accountability. Mr. Williams reviewed the well
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motor run times. Mayor Jones asked if they were running at the best mix. Mr. Williams

said that right now, with the issues that they are experiencing with Well #2, they try to

on it when they can, because they can' t run as much as they want to due to the power

balance at the Water Plant. Mr. Williams said that they are trying to balance them, but

they get locked out of the well. Mayor Jones asked why Well #4 runs so little. Mr. 

Williams said that Well #4 has a larger motor, so it will run less to fill the tanks, while

Well #2 and Well # 3 have the same size motor. John Champagne said that the water

fiom Well #4 is hot. Mr. Williams said that last summer they did get some pretty hot

water, but so far the water coming out of the Well is at 120 degrees, and when it leaves

the plant, so far, they have not seen anything over 85 degrees. Mayor Jones asked if

Buffalo Springs would get the mix of the warmer water. Mr. Williams said that the

water for Buffalo Springs, more than likely, comes from Water Plant #3 and #4, due to

the proximity. Mr. Williams said that most times when the water feels warmer is

because when Well #4 runs it heats the water up, and then when Well # 3 runs it cools

the water down. Mr. Williams advised that the current controls at the Water Plant

won' t let them run together to create an overall cooler temperature, but with the recent

walls through with the engineer, they are going to look into something to keep the water

cooler. John Champagne asked whether the percentage of Well #4 be much higher. 

Mr. Williams said that they do have a higher permit with Well #4, but at the beginning

ofthe year, they are trying to use as well as they can out of all three wells. Mr. Williams

said that they are testing Water Plant #2 because they need to take Water Plant #3 down

for repairing the control wires, which would take three days, so they want to make sure

that Well #2 would support the City, which they did find a flaw. 

Mr. Shacldeford said that they have to look at the total usage of water so that they can

report to the Lone Star Groundwater Conservation District that they have at least

converted 30 percent to an alternate water supply, which would be Well # 4. Mr. 

Shackleford said that they are halfway through the year, so they need to look at the

numbers to see where they are in the totals. John Champagne asked if they would have

that report at the next meeting. Mr. Williams advised that he would bring it to the next

meeting. 
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Mr. Williams advised that for the water treated, they are showing a 47 percent return

to the Wastewater Treatment Plant. 

G. Engineer' s Report — Mr. Shackleford presented his report to City Council Mr. 

Shackleford said that he had received comments from one Council Member regarding

the Joint Mobility Study, so if the rest of City Council has comments that they would

like to offer so that they can include them in the final version. Mr. Shackleford said

that they did still need to meet with Montgomery County Precincts I and 2 to get their

input, hopefully in early July they can get that accomplished. 

Mr. Shackleford stated that there is a Workshop meeting scheduled with the Planning

and Zoning Commission and City Council to be held on July 13, 2017 where they will

discuss the Joint Mobility Study in detail. 

Mr. Shackleford commented on the Buffalo Springs Drive Bridge, stating that they

were all concerned with the Bridge. Mr. Shackleford said that at the last meeting they

had reported to City Council that FEMA had brought in a new team of people. They

have met with the new team regarding easements and design, and Mr. Yates has

received a new email from the lead person on the new team who has made some

recommendations. Mr. Shackleford said that FEMA was not sharing their email with

him, so when he gets a copy of the email he will start looking at the information, 

because they have made some recommendations that are slightly different than what

they were proposing. 

Mr. Shackleford stated that the Heritage Place Medical Center waterline, they are

waiting on the contracts. Mr. Shackleford said that they had some comments on

Houston Street, so they have returned the comments. 

Mr. Shackleford said that they were moving forward with the Water Plant inspections. 

Mr. Shackleford advised that regarding Lake Creek Village, Section 3 approval of

construction plans, the Planning and Zoning Commission did approve the plans last

night, and they have seen that the developer has authorized his contractor to proceed

with work on site already without City Council' s approval. 
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Mr. Shackleford said that City Council may have seen some of the emaus from the

developer of the Villas of Mia Lago, and they are trying to work through his concerns

on the difference between his engineers design and the design that they had provided

to Montgomery County for Lone Star Bend. Mayor Jones asked what the status was

on that information. Mr. Shackleford said that they had received revised plans late

yesterday afternoon, and they will be looking at them tomorrow. Mayor Jones asked

if the solution was that they were going to have to add dirt. Mr. Shackleford said that

they were already planning to add dirt, and in some cases they had 5- 6 feet of fill in

spots on their lots, thinking that Lone Star Bend, was being filled. Mr. Shackleford said

that Montgomery County was very specific with the transportation folks as to how

much fill they would allow as part of our design for Lone Star Bend, which did not

match what the developer' s engineer was providing. Mr. Shackleford said that there

have been some elevation data issues between the two firms, and they have gotten those

corrected and they hope to have it all resolved this week. 

Mr. Shackleford advised that the Lone Star Parkway preconsU•uction meeting is

tomorrow, with the contractor and the County Engineer, which he and Mr. Yates will

be attending. Mayor Jones asked if Mr. Shackleford knew if they were going to allow

a lane of traffic or were they going to completely redirect traffic. Mr. Shackleford said

that he has heard rumors, but he would rather report back after the meeting. 

Mr. Shacldeford said that today Commissioner' s Court approved the award for Bois d' 

Arc Bend and Lone Star Bend extension, which was awarded to Smith and Company. 

Mt•. Shacldeford said that he would recommend to City Council and Mr. Yates that we

or on the agenda for the July 13, 2017 Meeting the request to authorize solicitation

qualifications for grant writers and engineers, so they can move forward with the GLO

Disaster Relief funding that they discussed earlier. 

Mr. Shackleford advised that they have a meeting with The Shoppes of Montgomery

tomorrow to discuss Lift Station # 1 and additional land to go with the Wastewater

Treatment Plant. 
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John Champagne asked about Lake Creek Village, Section 3, and who the builder is

for that project. Mr. Shackleford advised that the builder is Lefco. Mayor Jones asked

if they had sold a bunch of lots to someone else. Mr. Shackleford said that he knew

that he had sold the lots in Section 2 and some of the remaining lots in Section 1 to

Stylecraft, but said that the owner could not sell Section 3 lots until they file a final

plat. Mr. Shackleford said that if he files the final plat before the construction is

complete, he will have to post a 100 percent bond for the project. John Champagne

asked if he was out of compliance, because he started prior to approval. Mr. 

Shackleford said yes. Mr. Shackleford said if the owner were to continue on and the

City did not notice the work, and then the owner wants the City to perform the

inspection and accept the work, the City would have every right to say we were not

there during construction, we don' t know, so dig it all up and show them. John

Champagne said that they don' t want to do that, but the owner needs to be advised that

he is out of compliance. Mr. Shackleford said that he thought the development packet

that the City is working on, going forward, will help solve this because they will have

to come to get permits for clearing, installation of utilities, etc., instead ofjust relying

on a set of signed plans that they don' t have. Mr. Shackleford said that they will contact

the owner before daylight. 

H. Financial Report - Mr. Yates presented the report to City Council, advising that the

general fund is doing quite well with $ 173, 252 in revenue over expenditures so far for

the year. MEDC has $ 8,308 in revenues over expenditures. The utility fund has

219,314 revenue over expenditures, and Mr. Yates said that what they will probably

do is carry the balance over to next year' s budget and make it capital improvements, 

which they can discuss during the budget process. Mr. Yates said that staff continues

to watch expenditures well and the revenues are coming in. 

Jon Bickford moved to accept the Departmental Reports. Dave McCorquodale seconded the

motion, the motion carried unanimously, k4- 0) 

4. Consideration and possible action reat? rding adoption of the following Ordinance: 

AN ORDINANCE BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF MONTGOMERY9 TEXAS, 

AMENDING CITY ORDINANCE NO. 1989- 2 DATED FEBRUARY 14 1989 BY
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AMENDING SECTION 57 OF CHAPTER 6. " ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES," OF THE CITY

CODE OF ORDINANCES TO PROVIDE AN EXCEPTION TO THE PROHIBITION OF

CONSUMPTION OF ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES ON PUBLIC STREETS SIDEWALKS

AND ALLEYS AT SPECIAL EVENTS BY PERMIT SUBJECT TO CERTAIN

REQUIREMENTS; REPEALING ALL ORDINANCES AND PARTS OF ORDINANCES IN

CONFLICT THEREWITH; PROVIDING A SAVINGS CLAUSE; PROVIDING A TEXAS

OPEN MEETINGS CLAUSE; AND PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE AFTER

PUBLICATION. 

Mr. Yates presented the information to City Council, stating that the Cily' s Code of Ordinances

does not permit drinking alcoholic beverages on a public street, sidewalk or alley of the City. 

There is also no provision for special events, such as the Wine Festival and Freedom Festival. 

TABC advised that for these type of events the permit holder must apply for a TABC Festival

Permit. The Festival Permit is not to be used for more than four consecutive days at the same

location. TABC also advised that when the vendor applies for the permit, they are required to

submit a letter of approval from the property owner. 

Mr. Yates said that currently on Thursday nights, they are having an event where people go

and buy wine at the local wine shop downtown and carry that through the Farmer' s Market. 

Mr. Yates said that staff is looking at a way to make an allowance to the ordinance, if that is

what Council wants. Mr. Yates said that the thought now is to not charge a fee, but to have the

Special Event to come to City Council for their approval. 

Mayor Jones asked if there was any way to stream line the process, for example the Thursday

night event is going to occur every Thursday night, so they do not have to get a permit every

time. Mr. Foerster said that he thought that they could do a blanket approval, at least for a 12

month period, or a reasonable period of time, subject to the TABC permit and the letter of

authorization. John Champagne asked if the permit would have to be issued for each incident. 

Mayor Jones said that is what they are trying to stream line. Jon Bickford asked the Chief of

Police who would issue a citation if the TABC rules were not followed. Chief Napolitano

advised that would be the Police. Mayor Jones said that they have been allowing this since the

ordinance was written. Mr. Yates said that the Wine Festival has obtained their Festival Permit
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from TABC, because he has written letters from the City. Mayor Jones said that the event is

not selling alcohol, it is the ability to let people walk around with the alcohol. Mr. Yates said

that he saw barricades with signs that stated " no alcohol past this point." 

Jon Bickford asked ifexua police Have to be on duty for these special events. ChiefNapolitano

said that they have not asked for extra police for the Thursday night events. ChiefNapolitano

said that they are not being served drinks outside, they are served inside a premise with a liquor

license to serve on premises, so the question is, can they leave with that alcohol and go to the

next premise. ChiefNapo] itano said as of right now they can' t carry drinks from place to place. 

Mayor Jones asked if TABC allows people to walk around with drinks. TABC allows that to

occur in a specific area. 

Mr. Tom Cronin said that it was his understanding, when he opened his business five years

ago, when he contacted TABC specifically regarding the Wine Festival. Mr. Cronin said that

TABC said that if he owned the property, he could sell wine on the property. Mr. Cronin said

that everyone is stating alcoholic beverages, and he thought that they were only talking about

wine and beer. Mr. Cronin said that he was not big on someone walking around with a mixed

drink. Mr. Cronin said that he would have to get back with TABC, because when he talked to

them before it was for the Wine Festival, which is held on his property, more or less. Mr. 

Cronin said that they keep expanding for the event and they are getting great traffic, and he

thinks that was the reason that they call it Sip n Stroll, because they were under the impression

that there was no ordinance prohibiting people to walk around downtown, while they are

shopping. Mayor Jones said that it was a surprise to all of us. Jon Bickford said that when Mr. 

Cronin says " TABC said that they could sell and people could consume on their property," he

gets that, the trick is when they migrate from property A to property B. Jon Bickford asked if

they could just have it alcohol instead of just beer and wine, because he would not block

someone from selling all types of alcohol. Mr. Cronin said that they were required to totally

enclose the building and place signs, stating that people could not leave with mixed beverages. 

Mr. Cronin said that his understanding at the time that he spoke to the representative with

TABC was that unless City ordinance stated otherwise, people could leave with beer or wine, 

not mixed drinks. Mr. Cronin said that they could not leave with any beverage from the Cozy

Supper Club because mixed drinks are served at that location. 
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Shawna Reilly stated that, as far as changing the ordinance, she would like to go further and

request that beer and wine be permitted in the Historic District for walking, and not just for

festivals. Ms. Reilly advised that she thought it would make it so that they would not have to

get Festival Permits from TABC every week, or have to figure out how they are doing permits. 

Ms. Reilly said that she thought the vision for Historic Montgomery, at least with merchants

and wine sellers, is to have something akin to Frederiksberg, Texas or Key West, Florida. 

There are several wine tourist spots that do allow wine drinking on the streets. Ms. Reilly said

that there is a completely different set of rules for mixed beverages, even in Frederiksberg, you

can' t walk around with a margarita, but you can with wine or beer. Ms. Reilly said that TABC

does not have to do Festival Permits because the city has said that particular district that is

permitted. Ms. Reilly stated, if possible, that is what she would propose, and she thinks that

other merchants in the Historic District agree. Jon Bickford asked if they are under the

impression that the City has the ability to do that. Mr. Yates said that you could do it as long

as you want to and define the area as a district. Jon Bickford asked if the City defined an area, 

could they say that in the defined area it would be legal to be outside with a glass of wine or

beer. Mr. Yates said that he thought that they could. Mr. Cronin said that was what the City

of Frederiksberg did, and said that he has a list of about ten different places though out the

Country that have areas where they allow consumption. Mr. Cronin said that what they are

promoting is that they pick an area, and maybe they can overcome the TABC permitting

requirements if the City has an ordinance on the books that says there is a particular area where

it is legal. 

Mr. Yates said if they are going to talk about this long term, he would suggest two things. One, 

he thinks that there needs to be some more thought about what area would be involved. Second, 

confirm with TABC the understanding of the rules. 

John Champagne suggested that they table the item until they can get mote information. Mr. 

Yates asked if they had a period of time that they were considering. Mayor Jones said that he

would say forever. Jon Bickford said that he would be fine with a certain area, but he wanted

to make sure that they looked at any implications to additional police services being needed, 

as a result of this action. 

Ms. Karla Nash, owner of Cork This Winery, said that she wanted to remind everyone that it

is the permit holder, such as herself, that can' t serve a person that is visibly impait•ed or
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oversewed so that is their responsibility, not the City' s. Jon Bickford said that he knew this

would never happen, but he could imagine somebody stopping by her shop, purchasing three

bottles of wine to take home, and home means on their person somewhere, and then pouring

glasses of wine and walking around getting intoxicated. Mayor Jones said that could happen

right now. Ms. Nash said that she thought that it would be a better approach to try a specific

area and then if it becomes a problem, revoke it. Ms. Nash said that it has not been a problem

in this community, because she thought it was an open container area, because she has been in

business for nine years and she has sent people out her door every day. Jon Bickford said that

they just need to understand the implications. Ms. Nash said that the law falls back on the

vendor, which is why they are very vigilant. 

Ms. Reilly stated that if City Council would like an example of what they are looking for in

the future, come and visit them on Thursday night and you will see what is happening, and she

thinks that they will like it. 

John Champagne moved to table this item until they get more information ft•om TABC as to

how they can blanket this area, so they don' t have to do a permit every week. Mr. Yates said

that he would meet with the Ms. Reilly, Ms. Nash, Ms. Whitley and Mr. Cronin on the

guidelines involved. John Champagne said that they would vote on the ordinance based on

that information at the next meeting. Jon Bickford seconded the motion, the motion carried

unanimously. ( 4- 0) 

Mayor Jones thanked the merchants for their input, and said that they are the ones making it

happen downtown. 

5. Consideration and possible action re>agt•din amendment of the Montg_omery Economic

Development Corporation 2016-2017 Operating Budget, 

Mr. Yates stated that the MEDC Budget had to be amended based on an increased beginning

no balance for the year, the deletion of Kroger sales tax, paving of a parking lot downtown, 

more public infrastructure expenses than planned, and due to the distribution of

staffing/ internship line item. 
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Mayor Jones asked what the expected dollar amount that MEDC will have in its coffers at the

end of this fiscal year. Mr. Yates advised that if every dollar is spent, which it probably won' t, 

it would be $ 508,000. Mayor Jones said that was a lot different than the rumors that have been

going around that says it is much less. 

John Champagne asked about the $ 35, 000 staffing fund is for internship/staffing. Mr. Yates

said that was thought at the beginning of the year, when there was $ 45, 000 in the budget for

staffing/ internship, and MEDC decided to keep $ 10,000 for internship and to put the other

35, 000 toward contract labor to work on things like the walking tour, support to local

organizations, liaison for design and printing of marketing materials, etc. John Champagne

asked where this person would office. Mr. Yates said that the primary person that they have

in mind is the owner of Home Focus Magazine, and either she or her office can perform the

duties, so we will sign separate contracts for each specific task. Mayor Jones said that when

they first approved the budget it was going to be a half a person that would answer to the City, 

and after lots of thought, they decided that it would be better to farm out, on a project basis. 

Jon Bickford said that they were moving funds around and not changing the amount of the

budget. Mr. Yates said that was correct. 

Dave McCorquodale moved to approve amending the MEDC 2016-2017 Operating Budget as

presented. T.J. 

Management. 

Wilkerson seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. 4- 0) 

6. Consideration and possible action regarding a Contract Price Adjustment with Waste

Mr. Yates advised that this was a cost of living increase, which was an increase in the fuel cost

from $2.414 to $2.435 per gallon, which was provided for in the contract, which they are saying

is a 2 percent increase. Jon Bickford asked to confirm that the City really has no option but to

agree. Mr. Yates said that it was in the contract. 

After discussion, Jon Bickford moved to accept the contract price adjustment. John

Champagne seconded the motion. 
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Discussion: Mayor Jones asked Mr. Yates to state the rates. Mr. Yates said that was the next

item on the agenda. 

The motion carried with 3- Ayes and 1- Nay by T.J. Wilkerson. (3- 1) 

7. Consideration and possible action regarding adoption of the following Ordinance: 

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF MONTGOMERYI TEXAS

AMENDING THE RATES TO BE CHARGED FOR GARBAGE AND TRASH PICKUP

SERVICE INSIDE THE CITY OF MONTGOMERY, TEXAS; PROVIDING FOR A

PENALTY FOR FAILURE TO PAY ACCOUNTS; PROVIDING CONDITIONS UPON

WHICH SERVICE WILL BE RESUMED; REPEALING ALL CONFLICTING

ORDINANCES• PROVIDING A SAVINGS CLAUSE; PROVIDING A TEXAS OPEN

MEETINGS ACT CLAUSE• AND PROVIDING AN EFFECTIVE DATE AFTER

PUBLICATION. 

Mr. Yates advised that this ordinance would place into effect a $. 38 cent increase for residential

pickup, going from $ 17. 92 to $ 18. 30, The second container pickup would increase from

14.40 to $ 14. 70 and commercial pickup would increase from $ 19. 37 to $ 19. 75. Mr. Yates

advised that the increase is a 2 percent pass -through charge. 

John Champagne moved to approve the ordinance and instruct the City Attorney to prepare the

ordinance with the rates as discussed, with an effective date of July 20, 2017. Dave

McCotquodale seconded the motion, the motion carried with 3- Aye votes and I -Nay vote by

T.J. Wilkerson. (3- 1) 

8. Consideration and possible action reagrding outside City development located at 23849 FM

1097. 

Mr. Yates advised that he had spoken with the owner• of the propety, Mr. Stultz, on June 19, 

2017 to get some answers to the questions regarding his development. Mr. Stultz advised that

he had not picked out a street light, but that he would put in a street light above the entrance to

his property. Mr. Shultz advised that the width of his driveway was 21 feet, which is wider

than a commercial driveway, and he has already obtained a TxDOT driveway permit. Mr. 
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Yates advised that he had asked Mr. Stoltz about an acceleration and deceleration lane

approaching his driveway, and Mr. Stoltz advised that TxDOT had not mentioned that during

their review of his driveway permit. Mr. Stultz advised that he would be connecting to the

Dobbins-Plantersville Water Supply Corporation waterline. Mr. Yates stated that Mr. Stoltz

has a sewage collection design large enough for his planned use and has applied for a County

septic tank permit. Mr. Yates advised that Mr. Stultz hasjust started the process for his building

permit. 

After discussion, John Champagne moved to make no comment to Montgomery County

regarding the permit or development. Dave McCorquodale seconded the motion. 

Discussion: Mayor Jones asked Mr. Yates if he relayed the information to the person that had

the questions regarding this development. Mr. Yates stated that he had. 

The motion carried unanimously. ( 4- 0) 

9. Consideration and possible action regarding a Lease Agreement with Ramon Laughter

regarding property north of Caroline Street at Liberty Street and McCown Street. 

Mr. Yates advised that they had been able to obtain a 5- year lease from Mr. Laughter, which

would replace the one year lease already in place. Mr. Yates said that City Council had

concerns regarding paving the parking lot when the current lease was for one year. 

Mr. Poerster advised that the agreement provides for a right of fit•st refusal in the event that the

owner has an offer to sell the property, which would allow the City the right to match that offer. 

Mayor Jones said that they have discussed getting that parking lot paved for along time. Mayor

Jones said that it is currently being used as a parking lot right now and the area to the north of

this property is being leased by the City for public parking, and the City will pave the whole

area. Mayor Jones said that is will be a good addition to the downtown area for event. 

Jon Bickford stepped out of the meeting at 7: 50 p.m
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Dave McCorquodale moved to approve the Lease Agreement with Ramon Laughter regarding

properly north of Caroline Street at Liberty Street and McCown Street and was comfortable

with the five ko) years. T.J. Wilkerson seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. 

3- 0) 

Jon Bickford returned to the meeting at 8: 00 p.m. 

10. Consideration and possible action reagrdine Escrow Agreement Form reagrding fees for

Developers iu the CitX

Mr. Yates presented the information to City Council advising that this was to adopt a formal

Escrow Agreement between developers and the City to cover engineering costs, legal fees, 

consulting fees and administrative expenses incurred during the planning of the development

of property in the City. 

Mayor Jones said that the City has been doing this in practice, but this would formalize the

process. Mr. Yates said that the Agreement would have to be adopted by City Council. John

Champagne asked if this would slow the process down. Mr. Yates said that he would say it

might at first, but not in the long run, because it would establish the funds. Mayor Jones asked

if the Escrow Agreement would receive its own line item in the financials, and then at some

point, once the project is complete, the line item would go away. Mr. Yates said that once the

development is complete, the balance of the account is returned to the developer and the

account is closed. Mayor Jones said that he thought this was a good step in getting a handle
on these things. 

John Champagne asked Mr. Foerster if this was a common practice. Mr. Foerster said that it

is done in Shenandoah and a few other cities that he knows of. Mr. Foerster said that none of

his other cities do these Agreements, but he is going to suggest that they look at doing this

process because of the expenses that are incurred. John Champagne asked Mr. Shackleford if

he saw this practice very often. Mr. Shackleford said that they have it a lot with their special

districts, just because there is a requirement for a development reimbursement agreement that

goes before TCEQ. Mr. Shackleford said that he thought the Agreement will help, and at least

will identify what the estimated fees will be and cuts out surprises. Mayor Jones asked if City
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Council would have to approve any amendments to the Escrow Agreement. Mr. Yates advised

that was correct. John Champagne said that he just did not want it to be a cumbersome process. 

Mr. Yates said that the cumbersome part would be at the very beginning when they are advised

that they have to have an Escrow Agreement, 

Dave McCorquodale moved to approve the Developer Escrow Agreement form as presented. 

Jon Bickford seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (4- 0) 

1 I . Consideration and possible action regarding approval of Montgomery First Construction Plans

and Final Plat

Mr. Shackleford presented the information and advised that most of his comments have been

addressed, and said that in his letter he is recommending that City Council grant provisional

approval of the final plat and construction drawing pending addressing any outstanding review

comments. Mr. Shackleford said that he had just spoke to the developer who has indicated that

he has delivered the final changes to Jones and Carter, so he will just need to review the

documents. 

lon Bickford asked if they knew what would be going in the development. Mr. Shackleford

advised that they know of a drive through full service car wash. Mr. Shackleford said that he

would recommend City Council provisional approval pending the developer addressing any

outstanding comments. 

Jon Bickford moved to grant conditional approval, in meeting the City' s and engineering

requirements, for the Montgomery First construction plans and final plat. John Champagne

seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. ( 4- 0) 

Mr. Shackleford advised that the Planning and Zoning Commission approved this action last

night. 

12. Consideration and possible action regardingaapproval Lake Creek Village Section 3

Construction Plans, 
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Mr. Shackleford advised that this is a single family residential development that he is

recommending approval of the construction plans since they have addressed all the comments. 

Mr. Shackleford said that this developer has chosen the path of constructing at his risk to get

everything built and then file the final plat at the end of the job so the bond that he has to post

is minimized. 

Jon Bickford asked whether this had to be in place prior to construction. Mr. Shackleford said

that it is recommended, because the developer knows that ifhe starts in advance ofthe approval

of the plans, everything that he builds is at risk. 

John Champagne stated that based on the Jones and Carter report, the drawings as submitted

by GLS Engineering are recommended for approval with no objections. 

John Champagne moved to approve the construction plans as presented. T.J. Wilkerson

seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. ( 4- 0) . 

13. Consideration and possible action regarding the award and execution of construction contract

for Flagship Boulevard Pavement Repair. 

Mr. Shackleford advised that the City has already expended $ 48, 000 to repair the drainage

under Flagship Boulevard. Mr. Shackleford said that they had given City Council an estimate

for the project of $68, 000, with the idea that a local contractor was going to bid on the project. 

Mr. Shackleford said that the local contactor did not bid on the project, but they did receive

three bids, the lowest bid by VML Construction Services offered was $ 82, 688. 62, the next bid

was $ 109,000 and the third bid was $ 141, 400.41. Mr. Shackleford said that this was in excess

of the money available from FEMA in the amount of $43, 600, so if they award to the lowest

bidder that would come out of the City' s funds. Mr. Shackleford said that this would be the

repair of the gravel area, and then it would be taking out the median that was built about a year

ago that has floated up. 

Mr. Shackleford said that City Council has two options, one to award based on the low bid

price or to reject the bids and contact the contractors that they thought were going to bid and
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find out why they did not bid. Mr. Shackleford said that in their past experience, if you rebid

within a certain period of time, then typically the prices go up 10 percent. 

Jon Bickford asked if they needed to change the scope of the work. Mr. Shackleford said that

the median is 10- 15 feet wide and at least 120 feet long, and raised up after the storm. Mr. 

Shackleford said that they were going to remove it and dowel into the adjacent pavement and

anchor it better so that it does not float, they will also dig out the gravel and put concrete and

curbs in place. Mayor Jones asked if that included some concrete pothole patching. Mr. 

Shackleford said that they would not unless they could establish that they were caused by part

of the flooding. 

Mr. Yates said that he would recommend working with the contractors and working the bidding

harder, so he would suggest rejecting the bid or postponing the award for two weeks to see

what they can do in the meantime. Mayor Jones said that on the other hand can they get this

project completed prior to school starting. Mr. Shackleford said that is what they are

scrambling to get done. 

Jon Bickford moved to postpone the award of the execution of construction contract for

Flagship Boulevard Pavement Repair for two weeks. Dave McCorquodale seconded the

motion, 

John Champagne offered an amendment to the motion, which predicated that the work is done

prior to the opening of school. Jon Bickford seconded the amendment of the motion. The

amendment carried unanimously. (4- 0) 

The original motion to postpone the award for two weeks carried unanimously. ( 4- 0) 

14. Consideration and possible action regarding a nomination for the Cities of Montgomery

County 9- 1- 1 Board of Managers Appointment to serve a two year term October 1, 2017 — 

September 30, 2019. 

Mr. Yates presented the information to City Council and recommended Paul Virgadamo, City

Administrator for the City of Conroe, continue serving on the Board. 
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Jon Bickford moved to nominate Paul Virgadamo to the Montgomery County 9- 1- 1 Board of

Managers Appointment to serve a two year term October 1, 2017 — September 30, 2019. John

Champagne seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. k4- 0) 

15. Briefing on new Senate Bill ] 004 law that mandates that wireless infrastructure providers and

wireless service providers have access to city rights of way to locate their facilities. 

Mr. Foerster reviewed the information with City Council and provided a brief overview of

what was happening. Mr. Foerster said that there are large cell towers that are all over

providing services for cell phones. Mr. Foerster said that these towers are pretty expensive for

construction and rental of the property where they are located, so companies like Wireless

Sprint and Verizon, etc., are looking for cheaper ways to provide service to the area. Mr. 

Foerster said that the wireless providers have a different mechanism for providing the wireless

communication to the end user, through network nodes. The network nodes are boxes that can

be significant in size and are conspicuous when hanging on a pole, or another structure. 

Mr. Foerster said that cities have pushed back to get compensation for the wireless companies

attaching their equipment. Mr. Foerster said that the wireless companies got lobbyists to go to

the State Legislators and convince them that it was a good thing to have the network nodes in

City right of ways at a reduced cost to them. 

Mr. Foerster said that there was a bill that was passed, Senate Bill 1004, which creates under

Chapter 284 of the Local Government Code the mandate that cities now have to allow these

network nodes in the right of way, on City poles, with the exception of decorative poles. Mr. 

Foerster said that there were a few limitations on what can be done, but in order to do that, 

each City has to pass a Design Manual and a City tight of way management ordinance, the

application fees that are going to be applied and the pole agreement that would allow these

people to attach the nodes to the City poles and signs. 

Mr. Foerster said that while they can' t prohibit the nodes, they can at least regulate them by

having a Design Manual. Mt. Foerster said that there is an attorney in Austin named Clarence

West that has been working on this matter for a long time, and has come up with a manual that

Or. Foerster has modified to meet our needs. Mr. Foerster said that there was a right of way
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management ordinance that he is working on with some other City Attorneys, because it all

has to be in place by September 1, 2017. If there are no regulations, the wireless providers can

do pretty much what they want to do. 

Mr. Foerster said there were limits on the fees that can bcc arge r. Foerster said that there

are limitation in certain areas, as follows: 

1. Historic Preservation District

2. Design District — where the City has designed a specific area and the City

wants to maintain the specific appearance of this area. Example, the City of

Conroe has their downtown area with decorative light poles and apparatus. 

The City of Conroe is planning on making that area as a Design District, so

they can control the boxes that might appear on poles in the City. 
3. Municipal Parks

4. Residential Areas — where the streets themselves are less than 50 feet wide. 

Mr. Foerster said that everything must track the statute and cannot be discriminatory. Mr. 

Foerster said that he wanted to bring this to the attention of City Council. Mr. Foerster said

that the Design Manual is not ready to adopt yet, because they are still working on it and will
be reviewed. 

Mr. Foerster said that there was one other area that might be considered, and that term is what

they call " underground requirement areas" where you typically require that all utilities be

located underground. Jon Bickford said that Buffalo Springs is done that way. Mayor Jones

said that was done by the developer. 

Mr. Foerster said that they need to work through the information and check the zoning areas to

see if they need to make any changes. Mr. Foerster• said that Montgomery is in better shape

than cities that don' t have zoning. 

Mr. Foerster said that they have to get everything in place before September 1, 2017. So

between now and the end of August, they will need to have the ordinance, manual and

application permit forms and pole agreements prepared and in place. 
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Mayor Jones asked about the poles, stating that most of them are owned by Entergy, and most

of those poles are in the State right of way, and then they have the small streets. Mr. Foerster

said if the poles are not owned by the City, then all they can regulate is the height of the pole, 

which can' t be more than 55 feet, and the nodes can' t be more than 8 feet off the ground. Mr. 

Foerster said that he was not sure if they had any tight to mandate in the State Right of Way. 

Jon Bickford asked if the City got fees from the Legacy Telephone Companies. John

Champagne asked about the cable company. Mr. Foerster said that the City receives franchise

fees. Jon Bickford asked what type of hardship it would be to require that all future

developments have underground utilities. John Champagne said that they were just discussing

that with the putt -putt facility. Mr. Foerster said that it probably would not work for

commercial areas. Mayor Jones said that they also have the Corridor Enhancement District, 

Mayor Jones said there might not be much need for a bunch of nodes, because of the number

of users versus places like Houston. Mr. Foerster said that he is in the process of working on

this information. 

16. Consideration and possible action reagriling approvin a Design Manual to set outegHera( 

limitations and requirements for installation of network nodes and node support poles in city

right of warms. 

Mt•. Foerster said that he was not ready to pass the Design Manual at this time, because he

would like for the information to be reviewed by the City, but he did want City Council to be

aware of the information. Mayor Jones asked if Mr. Foerster could find out which State

Representatives voted on this issue. Mr. Foerster said that he could find out that information. 

Or. Foerster said that one of the things that we are going to have to do collectively, as cities, 

at least in our County with respect to our representatives, is to get them on board with what

cities do. Mr. Foerster said that the Texas Municipal League fights the battle for cities every

two years, and they said that this year they were treated like trash, as a whole, at the State

Legislature. 

John Champagne moved to table Item 16 until further information is received. Jon Bickford

seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. 4- 0I
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7. Report regarding Buffalo Springs Bridee Repair, 

Jon Bickford asked about the meeting that was held with Congressman Kevin Brady and

FEMA, where FEMA asked for additional information, and asked what Congressman Brady

had to say. Mr. Shackleford stated that the Congressman' s Office was mainly facilitating

access to the Federal people. Mr. Shackleford said that they met on site with the new FEMA

representative, and he is preparing the scouring analysis, because FEMA had questions and

were questioning the need for the concrete lining for the canal. Mr. Shackleford said that their

concern was, based on the bulkheads that they were proposing under the bridge, they had to

stand it up somehow, so that if another huge rush ofwater comes down it won' t undermine the

bulkhead as a result, so they had the concrete lining in there all reinforced and attached. 

Jon Bickford asked if the scour analysis requirement was something that they just found out

about at the meeting. Mr. Shackleford said yes, it was something that they are requiring to put

in the concrete lining in the bottom of the canal. Jon Bickford said that they received some

new requirements from the new FEMA people, after the public hearing held two weeks ago. 

Mr. Shackleford said that this requirement came from the onsite meeting held on June 20, 2017, 

which was post the public hearing. Mr. Shackleford said that Mr. Yates received an email from

FEMA and they are recommending a different type of embankment production from what he

had proposed, so they need to review that information to see what they need to do to comply

with what they are recommending in lieu of the slope paving that he had recommended. 

Mayor Jones said that the City had to acquire some right of way. Mr. Shackleford said that

they will have to obtain some temporary construction easements that they will need, but if they

do the sheet pile wall they might be able to keep it in the right of way. 

Jon Bickford asked if FEMA has PE Engineers, such as Mr. Shackleford, that is doing the
recommendations. Mr. Shackleford said that Federal Government does not require their

engineers to be licensed. Mr. Shackleford said that was his comment to Mr. Yates, FEMA

engineers are making the recommendations, but they are not the ones signing and sealing and

putting their license on the line, so they need to review the plans and figure out the best options

for• the City long term. Jon Bickford asked if they were at least card carrying civil engineers. 
Mr. Shackleford said that he did not know. 
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Mr. Yates said that if Mr. Shackleford disagrees too strongly with the revisions, then maybe

they need to contact Congressman Brady. Mayor Jones asked ifgetting Congressman Brady' s

office helped get the City to the front burner. Mr. Shackleford said that it got their attention

because when they had the phone call with FEMA there were about six people on the line, 

along with six representatives from the City. Mr. Shackleford said that FEMA was on site the

next morning at 10 —10: 30 a.m., trying to move this along. 

ADJOURN

John Champagne moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:35 p.m. Jon Bickford seconded the motion, the

motion carried unanimously. ( 4- 0) 

Submitte
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